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9 December 2002

Dear Nigel,

Re: ETCC Implementation Review

British Gas is pleased to respond to the review of the implementation of the Erroneous Transfer Customer Charter.  We understand that it can be extremely frustrating for customers to be transferred, without their consent, from one supplier to another.  We are therefore extremely supportive of any initiatives to improve the way in which these customers are managed back to their original supplier.

We agree that it is desirable to reduce the number of erroneous transfers that occur; however it is unlikely that they can ever be completely eradicated.  Developing adequate processes to return these customers with the minimum inconvenience is clearly very important and the provisions of the ETCC will help to achieve this.  We are pleased to see the reduction in ET complaints to energywatch over the period that it has been in place.  

We are pleased that Ofgem will carry out a further review of suppliers’ performance under the ETCC in September 2003 before deciding whether or not to impose additional regulation.  This will give the industry time to get used to the processes and ensure that they are able to comply with the provisions of the Charter.

The operation of the Charter 

The provisions of the ETCC had been in place for only 6 months
 when Ofgem carried out their first review of suppliers’ performance.  As with all new procedures, some initial problems were encountered; for example, some suppliers did not comply with the provisions of the Data Transfer Catalogue when formatting spreadsheets, this caused significant difficulties for suppliers who had automated their processes, leading to far more manual intervention than should ordinarily be necessary.  

We consider that further time to allow the processes to bed-down fully is appropriate and are pleased that Ofgem have concurred with this view, giving the industry further time to fully implement the provisions.  This will allow time for additional improvements to be made and issues to be resolved, including for example, whether responses and rejections should be managed at batch or individual record level – there are many such issues that still need to be addressed before the industry is operating to the same standard approach.

We continue to have concerns over the timescales as set out in the Charter and consider that in many cases, meeting these can be challenging for suppliers.

Most suppliers are unable to re-register a customer if they have not received the appropriate dataflows, e.g. the ‘D86 loss’.  This will mean that there will be delays in resolving an erroneous transfer and the industry must ensure that where possible, relevant escalation procedures are used.

Industry data

We continue to have concerns about Industry data quality in gas and electricity, which undoubtedly exacerbates the volumes of ETs.  

In electricity, we are reliant upon the Distribution Businesses & other suppliers to maintain accurate address data to ensure that we get accurate MPANs. On a quarterly basis, the MPAS Service Providers provide a copy of their MPAN and address data, the latest quarterly download (October 2002) highlighted that across the industry only 77.5% of addresses conformed to PAF standard (the range of conformity to PAF in each MPAS was between 54.1% and 89.1%).  Obviously where the distribution data is incorrect, the likelihood of acquiring an incorrect MPAN is much higher. 

In gas, a major cause of ETs is poor or incomplete address data held by Transco (this is reflected in the fact that so many cases are caused by the new supplier selecting the incorrect MPRN). Specifically, in many cases Transco do not record individual flat details, which can cause the new supplier to confirm the wrong MPRN.  We recognise that Transco are conducting some work in this area and that it is not yet complete but currently, data quality is still an issue.

We consider that further improvements to the data held by Transco, by electricity distributors and by all suppliers is a key way to ensure that volumes of erroneous transfers are minimised.

We have concerns over the quality of the files received from some other suppliers, which are in invalid formats and do not comply with the specifications in MAP10 or the DTC.  There is a risk that although we receive the response file in time, we are unable to process it because it is non-compliant and lacks a valid response code.  Whilst we have been processing these where we can, there are many that we cannot process because it has not been stated whether the other supplier has accepted or rejected the ET.  

Standardisation of rejection codes

We consider that where a supplier rejects an erroneous transfer, the industry should adopt common definitions for the reason for rejection.  This will aid all suppliers in understanding the reason for rejection and explaining the situation to customers.  British Gas has recently started using just four codes and we have found that this has worked extremely well.

British Gas’ performance

We note that British Gas are singled out (along with LE) in relation to the implementation of the provisions of the ETCC.  We are pleased that Ofgem reflect the steps that we have taken to improve our performance.  We will continue to improve our processes and to consider changes to our systems to ensure robustness and compliance with the ETCC.  

Escalation Procedures

We consider that the escalation arrangements under the ETCC have not operated to the extent that was envisaged and further work needs to be done in this area.  Currently we are looking at our own internal escalation procedures to ensure that where, for example, a D86 has not been received, it can be rapidly escalated with the other supplier in all cases.  

We have recently started to make greater use of the escalation procedures that exist in the ETCC and have found that they have worked tolerably well.  We would expect that this performance will only improve over time.

We hope that over the next few months escalation procedures throughout the industry will start to be used to their full extent.

Letters

The aim of the 20-day letter is to confirm to the customer that they will be transferred back to their original supplier.  Ofgem comment on the use of a combined 5-day and 20-day letter and suggest that these should not be used except where the new supplier has had confirmation from the old supplier that they will re-register the customer to bring them back within the 5 day limit.  

Specific concerns are raised over British Gas’ use of a combined 5-day and 20-day letter.  We are currently reviewing this approach and expect to have separate letters in place before the end of January 2003.
Compensation

Operation of the ETCC processes is complex and is wholly dependent on interoperability and co-operation between suppliers. We believe therefore that the development of a prescriptive compensation scheme will be extremely difficult to implement, since the actions of one supplier will have direct financial consequences for another.  Moreover, it seems perverse to insist on compensation being paid when the root cause of an ET lies with the direct failure of another supplier, or with the data inadequacies of a third party.  

However, we recognise that clarity around the circumstances in which compensation is offered following a delay in resolving an erroneous transfer should be set out, perhaps as part of an Industry agreed guideline. We agree that in cases where the customer has been inconvenienced, and where the provisions of the ETCC have not been met, that compensation should be paid.  However, we believe that this should be on a case-by-case basis.  

In gas and electricity, a major cause of ETs is poor or incomplete address data held by Transco or distributors which can cause suppliers to select the wrong MPRN / MPAN.  This causes additional complexity in that suppliers may be unable to recover any compensation payments from the distributor / transporter / other supplier where the ET has been caused by their data inconsistencies or delays.

In section 4.12, Ofgem notes that in some cases the industry has commented that in complex cases, it can be difficult to ensure that the customer is re-registered within 20 working days of first notification.  We agree that it is often difficult to meet the ETCC timescales and for this reason, we do not consider that it is appropriate to have compensation paid every time that the timescales are not met.  

We support the payment of compensation where the re-registration takes an undue length of time, however this should be managed on a case-by-case basis.  This would ensure that the more complex cases have sufficient time to be processed accurately.  In addition, because the inconvenience faced by a customer as a result of their erroneous transfer will depend on their personal circumstances (for example if the delay generates a debt which they will find it difficult to cope with), we consider that compensation is better dealt with at an individual customer level.  

For compensation to be paid in instances where registration is delayed, the 10-day timescale would need to start from the receipt of the response from the other supplier and not simply within 20 days of the initial customer contact.

Until some of these issues are addressed, we consider that a blanket compensation scheme will be unworkable in practice, specifically, it will often be extremely difficult to decide which party is responsible for making the compensation payment to the customer.  A workable recharging scheme is likely to be very difficult to agree and very expensive and laborious to manage.

We consider that the best way to monitor performance and ensure that customers are receiving an acceptable service is to have an aspirational standard, similar to an overall standard, whereby suppliers would need to meet the timescales in the ETCC in, for example, 90% of cases.  Performance could be reported to Ofgem who could then take remedial action against those suppliers that fail to meet the targets.  We hope that suppliers can achieve this through self-regulation without the need for the imposition of an actual new standard.

Consideration of the options for regulation of the ETCC

British Gas is supportive of Ofgem’s move towards light-handed regulation and increased dependence on the Competition Act in dealing with gas and electricity suppliers.  We welcome Ofgem’s position that they will allow suppliers until September 2003 to ensure that their processes are meeting the requirements of the ETCC before deciding whether or not to impose additional regulation.  It is our view that self-regulation should be given maximum opportunity to prove itself before Ofgem seeks to increase the regulatory burden upon the industry.

We understand that Ofgem will have some concerns over the enforceability of the ETCC if it remains a voluntary code.  However, through careful monitoring of both information from suppliers and energywatch complaint statistics, Ofgem should be able to form a sound view of the success of the code and its impact on customers.  Indeed, suppliers have a clear incentive to meet the Charter, if only to avoid regulatory intervention.

Self-regulation

BGT fully endorse Ofgem’s proposed approach in reviewing suppliers’ performance again in September 2003 and choosing only to impose further regulation if suppliers have not adequately implemented the provisions of the Charter.  Self-regulation must be the preferred option with benefits to both the Industry and to Ofgem and will give the industry an opportunity to demonstrate their competence in working together to develop commercial solutions that also meet customer interests. 
Guaranteed and Overall Standards

The introduction of either a Guaranteed or Overall Standard would be contrary to Ofgem’s intention to reduce regulation for competitive retail markets.  In addition, we have concerns over the introduction of mandated compensation (as would be required if a Guaranteed Standard were introduced).  Our concerns over compensation are documented above.

Changes to the Supply Licence

We consider that the introduction of a new standard licence condition, requiring compliance with the ETCC is unnecessary at this stage.  Self-regulation should be allowed time to take effect.  These are relatively new procedures, implemented very rapidly and we are confident that the industry is capable of working together to improve the overall customer experience. 

Summary

· We welcome the additional time to be given to the industry to fully comply with the ETCC

· We continue to have concerns over data integrity and urge Ofgem to take action to ensure that Transco and the Distributors take action to improve the quality of the data that they provide.

· The operation of the ETCC will continue to improve, particularly as suppliers make use of the industry escalation procedures to their full extent.

· We have concerns over the implementation of a blanket compensation scheme whereby compensation is paid in all cases where the timescales in the ETCC are not met.  We recognise however, that further improvements are required and that it would be helpful to set out the approach to compensation, perhaps as part of an industry guideline.  

· We are expecting to have separate 5- and 20-day letters in place before the end of January 2003.

· We propose that the development of an aspirational standard, with regular reporting to Ofgem is the most sensible way forward.

· We look forward to playing a key role in any industry group set up to look at compensation for delays in resolving erroneous transfers.

If you have any comments relating to this response, or if you would like any further information, then please give me a call on 0208 734 9374.

Your sincerely

Tony Thornton

Senior Regulatory Issues Manager

� The ETCC was fully implemented on 28 Feb 2002





